
 

AGENDA ITEM EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Title: Plan Commission Recommendation to approve a Drive-Through Facility 

Stacking Space Reduction Request and recommendation to approve a 

Minor Change to PUD Preliminary Plan – 3875 E. Main St.  
Presenter: Ellen Johnson 

Please check appropriate box: 

 Government Operations        Government Services 

X Planning & Development – (8/10/15)    City Council 
 

Estimated Cost:  N/A Budgeted:      YES  NO  

If NO, please explain how item will be funded: 

 

Executive Summary: 

Steven Kolber of Kolbrook Design, applicant, has submitted an application for Minor Change to PUD 

Preliminary Plan and request for a reduction in the required number of Drive-Through Facility stacking spaces 

for 3875 E. Main St. The property is located within the East Gate Commons PUD.  
 

The applicant intends to modify and expand the former TGI Friday’s to accommodate three tenant spaces. 

Details of the proposal are as follows: 

 Convert the existing building into two units, one for a Noodle’s & Co. restaurant and one for a physical 

therapy clinic.  

 Add a new addition to the east side of the building to create a third unit for a Potbelly Sandwich Works 

restaurant with a Drive-Through Facility. 

o 11 stacking spaces are proposed.  

 Adjust the parking layout and circulation to accommodate a drive-through lane on the east side of the 

building.  

 Modify the exterior of the building, including addition of new storefronts, stone accents, and canopies. 

 Add an outdoor dining area for both restaurants.  
 

 

Plan Commission Recommendation 

The Plan Commission reviewed the Drive-Through Facility stacking space reduction request on 8/4/15. The 

Commission voted 6-0 to recommend approval, with the condition that a curved median be added at the 

southeast corner of the drive-through lane.  The site plan has been revised to include the median.  

 

Staff had requested the contract purchaser notify the owner of the Target lot of their intention to utilize the 

shared parking easement, prior to issuance of a building permit. The applicant has stated the contract purchaser is 

agreeable to this and will provide documentation to the City indicating that the owner of the Target lot has been 

notified.  
 

Attachments: (please list) 

Plan Commission Resolution, Application for Minor Change, received 7/29/15; Letter from Steven Kolber, dated 

7/28/15; Stacking Space Analysis, Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc., dated 7/27/15; Site Plan, dated 8/7/15; 

Architectural Elevations, dated 7/30/15  

Recommendation / Suggested Action (briefly explain): 

Plan Commission recommendation to approve a Drive-Through Facility Stacking Space Reduction 

Request and recommendation to approve a Minor Change to PUD Preliminary Plan – 3875 E. Main St. 
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City of St. Charles, Illinois 

Plan Commission Resolution No. 12-2015 
 

A Resolution Recommending Approval of a Drive-Through Facility Stacking 

Space Reduction Request for 3875 E. Main Street (Potbelly Sandwich Works, 

East Gate Commons PUD)  
 

Passed by Plan Commission on August 4, 2015 

 

  WHEREAS, it is the responsibility of the St. Charles Plan Commission to review requests 

for a reduction of required drive-through stacking spaces per Section 17.24.100.C of the Zoning 

Ordinance; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the Plan Commission reviewed the request made by Steven Kolber, Kolbrook 

Design, to reduce the required drive-through facility stacking spaces for 3875 E. Main Street 

(Potbelly Sandwich Works, East Gate Common PUD) from 15 stacking spaces to 11 stacking 

spaces; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the Plan Commission finds that the request meets the requirements of Section 

17.14.100.C of the Zoning Ordinance. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the St. Charles Plan Commission to recommend 

to City Council approval of a Drive-Through Facility stacking space reduction request for 3875 

E. Main Street (Potbelly Sandwich Works, East Gate Commons PUD), subject to the following 

condition:  

 

1. That a curved median be added at the southeast corner of the drive-through lane. 

 

 

Roll Call Vote: 

Ayes:   Wallace, Kessler, Holderfield, Macklin-Purdy, Pretz, Spruth  

Nays:    

Absent:  Doyle, Frio, Schuetz 

Motion carried:  6-0 

 

 PASSED, this 4
th

 day of August 2015. 

 

 

 

 ____________________________ 

 Chairman                     

 St. Charles Plan Commission 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

Staff Report 

 
TO:  Chairman Todd Bancroft 

  And Members of the Planning and Development Committee  

 

FROM: Ellen Johnson, Planner 

 

RE:  Drive-Through Facility Stacking Space Reduction Request and Minor Change to PUD 

Preliminary Plan for 3875 E. Main St. (East Gate Commons PUD) 

 

DATE:  August 7, 2015 

  

 

I. APPLICATION INFORMATION: 

Project Name: 3875 E. Main St.  

Applicant: Steven Kolber, Kolbrook Design. 

Purpose:  Minor change to modify and expand the existing building to create three tenant 

spaces, including a Potbelly Sandwich Works with a Drive-Through Facility.  

 

Community & Economic Development 

Planning Division  
Phone:  (630) 377-4443 

Fax:  (630) 377-4062 

General Information: 

Site Information 

Location 3875 E. Main Street   

Acres 1.66 

 

Applications 1) Minor Change to PUD Preliminary Plan 

Applicable 

Ordinances 

and Zoning 

Code 

Sections 

17.04 Administration 

17.06 Design Review Standards & Guidelines 

17.24.100 Drive-Through Facilities 

Ordinance No. 2001-Z-32 “An Ordinance Rezoning Property from M-1 to B-3 

and Granting a Special Use as a Planned Unit Development (East Gate Commons 

PUD) 

 

Existing Conditions 

Land Use Vacant restaurant building  

Zoning BR- Regional Business (East Gate Commons PUD) 

 

Zoning Summary 

North BR- Regional Business (Charlestowne Mall PUD) Shopping mall 

East BR- Regional Business (East Gate Commons PUD) Bank 

South BR- Regional Business (East Gate Commons PUD)  Target 

West BR- Regional Business (East Gate Commons PUD) 
Multi-tenant commercial 

bldg. 

 

Comprehensive Plan Designation 

Corridor/Regional Commercial  
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Aerial  

 
 

 

Surrounding Zoning 

 
 

 

 



Staff Report –3875 E. Main St.  

8/7/2015 
Page 3  

II. BACKGROUND  

 

History 

The subject property, 3875 E. Main St., is the site of the former TGI Friday’s restaurant. The 

property is located within the East Gate Commons PUD. As such, development of the property is 

subject to the provisions of Ordinance No. 2001-Z-32 “An Ordinance Rezoning Property from M-1 

to B-3 and Granting a Special Use as a Planned Unit Development (East Gate Commons PUD)”. 

3875 E. Main St. is “Lot 4” of this PUD. Target and Portillo’s are among the other businesses 

located within the PUD.  

 

The PUD Preliminary Plan for the subject property was approved under Resolution No. 2002-11 and 

modified under Resolution No. 2003-52.  

 

Earlier this year, Ordinance No. 2015-Z-7 “An Ordinance Granting Approval of a Minor Change to 

PUD Preliminary Plan for 3875 E. Main St. (East Gate Commons PUD)” was approved. 

Modifications to the Friday’s building to accommodate splitting the building into two units, one for a 

Noodles & Co. restaurant, were approved under this ordinance.  

 

Proposal 

The subject property is now under contract with JRG St. Charles, LLC. Steven Kolber, applicant and 

architect for the contract purchaser, has submitted an application for a Minor Change to the approved 

PUD Preliminary Plan and a request for a reduction in the required number of Drive-Through 

Facility stacking spaces. The applicant intends to modify and expand the existing building to 

accommodate three tenants, including a Potbelly Sandwich Works with a Drive-Through Facility.  

 

Details of the proposal are as follows:  

 Convert the existing building into two units, one for a Noodle’s & Co. restaurant and one for 

ATI Physical Therapy.  

 Add a new addition to the east side of the building to create a third unit for a Potbelly 

Sandwich Works restaurant with a Drive-Through Facility.  

o Noodles & Co. will occupy the western endcap, Potbelly will occupy the eastern 

endcap, with ATI Physical Therapy between them.  

 Adjust the parking layout and circulation to accommodate a drive-through lane on the east 

side of the building.  

o Add 11 drive-through stacking spaces.  

o Remove 37 parking spaces 

o Two-way site circulation will remain around the site. 

 Modify the exterior of the building, including addition of new storefronts, stone accents, 

canopies, and removal of the trash and storage enclosure in the rear.  

 Add an outdoor dining area for both of the restaurants.  

 Modify the monument sign.  

 

III. STAFF ANALYSIS 

 

A. PROPOSED USES 

  

The East Gate Commons PUD ordinance includes a list of permitted uses for property within 

the PUD. The ordinance states the following use is permitted:  

“Restaurants, including live entertainment and dancing, liquor sales and carry out orders 

with or without drive-thru facilities, provided not more than four (4) restaurants with drive-

thru facilities are located on the Property.” 
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One drive-through is currently located within the PUD (Portillo’s). Therefore, the proposed 

Potbelly drive-through is a permitted use, as is the Noodles & Co. restaurant without a drive-

through.  

 

The physical therapy clinic is also a permitted use in the PUD (“Medical and dental clinics 

and outpatient medical care”).   

 

B. ZONING STANDARDS 

 

Staff has reviewed the proposed changes to the site plan in accordance with the relevant 

provisions of the Zoning Ordinance and the standards established in the East Gate Commons 

PUD.   

 

Drive-Through Site Layout  

The applicant is proposing to add a drive-through lane with 11 stacking spaces on the east side 

of the building. The drive-through queue will begin at the southwest corner of the building and 

circulate counterclockwise, to the pick-up window on the east side.  

 

A total of 37 parking spaces will be removed from the site to accommodate the proposal: 

    31 spaces on the east side will be removed for the drive-through lane and a two-way 

drive aisle.  

    3 spaces will be removed at the southeast corner for the trash enclosure, which will be 

relocated from the rear of the building.  

    2 spaces will be removed at the northwest corner for the Noodles outdoor dining area.  

    1 space will be removed at the northeast corner for the Potbelly outdoor dining area 

    Note that the 6 spaces on the south side of the building will be shifted north and east to 

accommodate the drive-through lane and a two-way drive aisle; 6 spaces will remain. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Category 
East Cate Commons PUD / 

Zoning Ordinance Standard 
Existing Proposed 

Building Setbacks: 

Front (Rt. 64) 50 ft.  120 ft. No change 

Side (east) 20 ft. 72.5 ft. 45.7 ft. 

Side (west) 20 ft. 85.3 ft. No change 

Rear 20 ft.  95.6 No change 

Parking Setbacks: 

Front (Rt.64)  50 ft. 50 ft. No change 

Side (east) 10 ft. 10 ft. No change 

Side (west) 10 ft. 10 ft. No change 

Rear 10 ft. 13 ft. No change 

Building Height 40 ft. 
23.5 ft. 

(25 ft. to parapet) 

New addition:23.5 ft.  

(25 ft. to parapet) 
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The following table represents staff’s review of the relevant standards of Ch. 17.24.100 Drive-

Through Facilities and the East Gate Commons PUD: 
 

Category 
East Gate Commons PUD / 

Zoning Ordinance Standard  
Proposed 

Required Stacking Spaces- 

Restaurant Drive-Through 
15 11 

Required Stacking Space Size 9’ X 20’ 9’ X 20’ 

Screened from Public Street 

Concealed from view from public 

streets to greatest extent possible, 

by their orientation, design, or 

screening 

Concealed due to location at 

the rear and interior side of the 

building  

Stacking Space Obstruction of 

Required Parking Spaces 

Cannot obstruct access to 

required parking spaces 

6 parking spaces are blocked, 

but meets requirement 

(see discussion below) 

Required Parking Spaces 

75 spaces 

(Restaurant: 15 spaces per 1,000 

sf of floor area 

Medical office: 5 spaces per 

1,000 sf of floor area) 

 

71 spaces + off-site parking 

(see discussion below) 

  

Under the Zoning Ordinance, required parking must be provided on the same lot as the 

principal building or on a separate lot within 300 ft. with a recorded parking easement. The 

East Gate Commons PUD states, “parking for any use within the Property shall be permitted 

on any lot within the Property” (Section 2.A.5). The applicant has provided an Easement 

Agreement confirming that a shared parking easement has been grated over the East Gate 

Commons PUD, and includes the subject property.  

 

A total of 75 spaces are required for the proposed uses, and 71 spaces are provided on-site. Per 

the PUD ordinance and easement language, the additional 4 required spaces may be counted 

from off-site parking areas, presumably the adjacent Target parking lot.   

 

The 6 spaces at the rear of the building will be blocked if the drive-through queue is greater 

than 7 vehicles. Per the Zoning Ordinance, blocked spaces cannot be counted towards meeting 

the parking requirement. However, the 6 spaces may be counted off-site, due to the parking 

easement.  

 

Staff Comments 

 Prior to issuance of building permit, staff requests the applicant provide 

documentation indicating that the owner of the Target lot has been notified of the 

contract purchaser’s intention to utilize 10 spaces on the Target lot to meet the City’s 

parking requirement for the subject property. The easement grants the right to utilize 

parking on any lot within the PUD. However, at the time the easement was 

established, the subject property exceeded the City’s parking requirement.  

 Employees should be required to park in the 6 spaces potentially blocked by the drive-

through queue and on the adjacent Target parking lot to reserve most on-site spaces 

for patrons.   

 It may be beneficial to add a sidewalk connection from the south end of the site to the 

building for pedestrian access from the Target parking lot.  
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C. DRIVE-THROUGH FACILITY STACKING SPACE REDUCTION 

 

The Applicant is requesting a reduction in the required number of drive-through stacking 

spaces from 15 to 11. 

 

Section 17.24.100.C Reduction of Required Spaces of the Zoning Ordinance states: 

 

“The number of required stacking spaces may be reduced by the City Council, after receiving 

a recommendation from the Plan Commission, if the petitioner presents a study with 

quantifiable evidence based on comparable facilities that demonstrates that the number of 

stacking spaces may be reduced without affecting the ability of the proposed facility to meet 

the applicable requirements.  The approval of a reduced number of stacking spaces shall 

apply only to the specific business for which the study was conducted.” 

 

The applicant has provided an analysis from Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc. dated 

7/27/2015 to substantiate this request (see attached). Details of this analysis are as follows: 

 The study includes data from three existing Potbelly establishments collected this July.  

o Data was collected between 11:00 a.m. and 1:00 p.m.  

o The Schaumburg location had an average queue of 5 cars and a maximum queue of 

11 cars.   

o The Waukegan location had an average queue of 3.25 cars and a maximum queue of 

7 cars. 

o The Glen Ellyn location had an average queue of 2.5 cars and a maximum queue of 

7 cars. 

 

D. LANDSCAPING 

 

The proposed plan illustrates that the existing landscaping along the east wall will be removed 

to accommodate the building addition and drive-through. Additional landscape area will be 

added behind the building addition. The landscape island at the southwest corner of the 

building will be expanded.  Currently, 14.8% of the property is landscaped (8,920 sf). The 

applicant is proposing an additional 2,254 sf of landscaping, for a proposed total landscape 

area of 18.5%.  

   

E. BUILDING ELEVATIONS  

 

The applicant is proposing cosmetic changes to the façade of the existing building, in addition 

to a 2,400 sf addition on the east side for the Potbelly restaurant. The proposed addition will 

match the existing building in materials, height, and architectural accents. The Potbelly 

entrance on the new addition will be on the north side, facing E. Main St.  

 

New stone will replace the decorative stone on the physical therapy space entrance (former 

Friday’s entrance). Matching stone to a height of 4 ft. will wrap around the base of the 

building. Full length windows will replace the existing windows on the front elevation. A 

storefront entrance for Noodles will be added on the west side elevation, and the existing stone 

will be replaced with stone to match the rest of the building. Canvas awnings will be added on 

the front, west and east side elevations.   

 

The proposed building design meets the Architectural Guidelines of the East Gate Commons 

PUD.  
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Staff Comments 

 The proposed trash enclosure must be designed to meet the requirements of Ch. 

17.26.120.A Refuse Dumpsters and Recycling Containers.  

 

F. SIGNS 

 

General wall sign locations are identified on the building elevations. The number of signs 

meets PUD requirement. The signs also appear to meet the size restrictions for wall signs. 

Scaled drawings of all signage will be required at the time of sign permit.  

 

For the monument sign, the existing base will be reused. Three new sign faces will replace the 

existing Friday’s sign face. The sign meets the height and size requirements of the East Gate 

Commons PUD. 

 

V. PLAN COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION  
 

The Plan Commission reviewed the Drive-Through Facility stacking space reduction request on 

8/4/15. The Commission voted 6-0 to recommend approval, with the condition that a curved median 

be added at the southeast corner of the drive-through lane.   

 

Per City Code procedure, the Plan Commission did not provide a recommendation for the Minor 

Change to PUD Preliminary Plan. Staff recommends approval of the Minor Change, subject to 

resolution of outstanding staff comments and a condition that the applicant provide documentation 

indicating that the owner of the Target lot has been notified of the contract purchaser’s intention to 

utilize the shared parking easement, prior to issuance of a building permit.  

 

VI. ATTACHMENTS 

 Letter from Kolbrook Design; dated 7/28/15 

 Application for Minor Change to PUD Preliminary Plan; received 7/29/15 

 Site Plan; 7/31/15  

 Stacking Space Analysis; Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc.; dated 7/27/15 

 Architectural Elevations; dated 7/30/15 

 


































